MINUTES of the Annual Parish Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Main School Hall, Great Paxton Primary School on Monday 15th May 2023.

PRESENT: Parish Councillors W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson. 
IN ATTENDANCE: District Councillor R West.
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Eighteen members of the public.
In the absence of the Chairman at the start of the meeting, Councillor Paul Goodyer, Vice-Chairman chaired the meeting.

1. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 16th May 2022 were approved as a correct    record and signed by the Vice-Chairman.
2. APOLOGIES 
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received from County Councillor S Ferguson and Parish Councillor H Fieldhouse.

3. REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
In the absence of Councillor Bond, Councillor Goodyer reviewed the activities of the Parish Council during 2022/23 and made the following statement –
‘As we start to discuss our first and very important Village Plan later in the meeting, I’ll keep my report short tonight!  Firstly, I would like to pay tribute to Gordon Addison who resigned as a Parish Councillor for health reasons last Autumn.  Gordon has contributed to the Great Paxton community over many years, and I continue to wish him well for the future.  But I was very pleased to welcome two new Councillors – Howard Fieldhouse and Leslie Sullivan who have already brought new ideas and energy to our meetings.   So, to our achievements in 2022/23 – 
· the creation of the ‘buffer zone’ on Paxton Hill following a successful grant application;

· the clearance of the footpath and robust trimming of the adjacent hedge off the High Street with thanks to Councillor Hall, volunteers and local farmer Robert Lenton;

· the relaunch of the ‘Paxton Post’ – thank you to new editor, Julie Stocks for stepping forward to take on the role;

· a commitment to working more closely with the Recreation Ground Committee and the Primary School (on the Community Room) to improve facilities for community use;

· the planting of trees to commemorate the Platinum Jubilee and to replace one lost by storm damage;

· the award of grants to the Recreation Ground Committee, St Neots Museum and Cambridgeshire Search & Rescue;

· with thanks to residents who attended on the night, a robust response to planning consultants who presented preliminary proposals for a Care Home in the Parish; and

· in the light of behaviour and conduct issues elsewhere, the adoption of a ‘Dignity at Work’ Policy and Civility & Respect Pledge. 

To conclude - thank you to County Councillor Stephen Ferguson and District Councillor Richard West for their regular attendance and updates and thank you to all colleague Parish Councillors and regular attendees for their contributions and support. ‘   
4. COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
[Although absent from the meeting, Councillor Ferguson subsequently submitted an Annual Report which has been posted on the Parish Council’s Website.]

Councillor R J West
‘I express my regret to the meeting that due to an accident at home and illness, I have not been able to attend as many Parish Council meetings as I would have wished.
As you know, following the 2022 election, the Conservative Party lost control of Huntingdonshire District Council.  I believe, however, that we (the Conservatives) are providing a constructive opposition.  I have appreciated working with County Councillor Stephen Ferguson. Together we moved a Council Motion seeking changes in the Luton London flights paths. We emphasised that the plans would lead to additional aircraft miles, noise and air pollution which would destroy the quality of life for residents living in local villages. A subsequent letter from the Chief Executive to the Civil Aviation Authority explained that whilst the need for flight safety was understood the solution should not be at the cost to residents.

I have two additional roles as a District Councillor. I am a member of the Corporate Governance Committee and Employment Committee.  There will be an interesting and hopefully rewarding change in the former.  It is proposed to invite a non-councillor to join as an Independent Member who will be fully involved in the decisions made by the committee.  The Employment Committee will be working to introduce policies to improve good working relations within the Council, with union involvement, to continue to maintain and provide efficient frontline services to the public.

Listing the challenges that I believe the Council will face during the coming year: London Luton flightpaths; the East-West Rail route to be announced third week of May; the District Council review of the Local Plan; pressure on local development; construction of the new A428 and continued policies on environment and climate change.  No doubt other issues will emerge; it promises to be another busy year.

I have shared a leaflet and had a meeting with the South Cambridgeshire MP Anthony Browne who at the next election will be the Conservative Party Candidate for St Neots Mid Cambridgeshire which is the new constituency serving Great Paxton after boundary changes.  Whoever is elected at the parliamentary election, it is important to local councillors to ensure that the local MP is aware of issues important to ward residents.

I would like to take this opportunity to publicly express my thanks for the hard work in the interests of the village carried out by the Parish Council, also the important work carried out by all village organisations.  From day one, the shop volunteers and committee deserve special praise for their efforts, also the management of the Bell Public House in maintaining a business during very difficult times and the cost-of-living crisis and to continue to provide a service to the public in a friendly, relaxed atmosphere.’

In response to questions, Councillor West advised that projects of the scale of a Bridge to Little Paxton or a Cycle Way to St Neots could only be delivered and funded by the larger authorities/agencies. 
5. GREAT PAXTON ANNUAL CRIME REPORT
The Vice Chairman welcomed Inspector Colin Nordern (Neighbouring Policing, Huntingdonshire) to the meeting.
Inspector Nordern opened his presentation by explaining that former PCSO Richard Braddick had left Cambridgeshire Police following restructuring and that he was now responsible for Neighbourhood Police Teams in St Neots, St Ives and Huntingdon.  Regrettably, it had proved difficult to recruit replacement PCSOs such that there was no longer one assigned specifically to Great Paxton.
In terms of crime in Great Paxton, the Inspector reported that it was one of the safest villages to live in Cambridgeshire having only recorded ten incidents of crime in 12 months.  These were principally theft, burglary, damage and sexual offences (normally domestic).   There was no obvious police presence in Great Paxton because resources were allocated to those areas where problems were greater.  Regarding speed enforcement and parking offences, the Inspector admitted that the Police could not undertake any monitoring in the Village simply because they had neither the staff nor resources to do so.   In response to a question from a resident regarding accidents on Paxton Hill, the Inspector advised that were the accident due to a road layout issue that would be reported to the County Highways Authority and if a speed issue, the police would take enforcement action.  Should road traffic accidents repeatedly occur at the same location, the Police would review the position further.    Having had his attention drawn to two incidents where damage had occurred to vehicles in the High Street because drivers of vehicles had been using a phone and drink driving, the Inspector again confirmed that the Police would not attend accidents where only damage had been suffered.   
Current police focus was placed on regular operations to confiscate and prevent the carrying of machetes and zombie knives in St Neots and Huntingdon.  These presented a greater risk than speeding and were designed to cause maximum damage to an individual.     

The Inspector reminded the meeting to call 101 to report any criminal activity or to place a report on the website.  In an emergency, the meeting was reminded to continue to call 999.  Links to the Crime Activity by location and the website for the reporting of crime would be sent to the Clerk to post on the Parish Council’s website.  

Arising from questions, the Inspector confirmed that knives were purchased on the website and usually carried by secondary school age children, mainly boys, around 12/13 years old.   Low pay levels, around £23,000pa meant it was difficult to recruit PCSOs.  There were now only two in Huntingdonshire.  The Inspector hoped that this situation would improve with increased funding in future.  

In better news, it was reported that the Rural Community Watch continued to operate successfully and that cross border drug dealing activity was concentrated west rather than east of St Neots.  

Before closing, the Inspector indicated his support for the decision by the District Council to take on civil parking enforcement.  Councillor West also undertook to report any other parish related comments raised with him to the Huntingdon Community Police Meetings. 
The Vice-Chairman thanked Inspector Nordern for his attendance.

6. PARISH COUNCIL’S ACCOUNTS 2022/23
The Parish Meeting received and noted the draft statement of accounts of the Parish Council for the financial year 2022/23, a copy of which had been circulated.
7.  COMMUNITY-LED VILLAGE PLAN
By way of introduction, the Vice-Chairman briefly explained that discussion on formation of a Parish Plan was an opportunity for residents to say how they wanted their community to develop and to identify which services and facilities they would wish the Parish Council to deliver.  It was emphasised that, although the Plan had no legal standing it would, in the long term, inform the decisions, financial planning and direction of the Parish Council. 
The following items were raised in discussion as items for inclusion in the Draft Plan –

· Streetlighting on the High Street

· Community Shop Strategy

· Communications Strategy (ie. paper, Facebook, email, PC website, distribution of ‘Paxton Post’, additional Notice Board)

· Parking generally and particulary on corners (Rules – specific mention Towgood Way & Adams Lane Junction)

· Adopt Annual ‘No Mow in May’ Campaign

Although encouraged to continue to think how the Parish Plan might develop, the Vice-Chairman  concluded discussion by announcing that a Draft Action Plan together with costs, responsibilities and timescales would be presented to a future Parish Council meeting for approval.   

8. REVIEW OF THE LOCAL PLAN: IMPLICATIONS FOR GREAT PAXTON

Mindful of the need to sustain the village school, community shop, the Church etc, the meeting was asked to express a view on future development in the Village and particularly the possibility of housing for small family households.   There was some acknowledgement of the need for low cost homes for first time buyers, to enable young people to continue to live in the village and for bungalows to enable release of family homes to the open market. However, there was a clear indication that the residents present preferred to continue to live in a small rural community and would not support any future large or medium scale housing development.   Above all, there was a strong desire to avoid development towards St Neots such that the gap between the two communities would disappear.    
9. PUBLIC FORUM

Recent flash flooding at the junction of River Lane and the High Street was raised. The Clerk undertook to report this to County Highways and to advise County Councillor Ferguson accordingly.

10. DATE OF NEXT ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Noted that the next Annual Parish Meeting would take place in May 2024.

The meeting then closed at 8.33pm.





Chairman


